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Tidewater  Ukrainian  Cultural  Association

Newsletter No. XIV, June 12th, 2000

Welcome to the busiest, most hectic and active period of TUCA's four-year existence.  Planned activities were overshadowed by unplanned opportunities and through all of this we suffered without Andy's communication network and steadying presence.  But his first trip home to Kyiv was memorable and emotional and he is ready to do it again.

Last Meeting:

TUCA' s March meeting. Held at Orysia Stefaniw's home in Williamsburg was memorable for the many new friends that attended and new members that joined.  Four families of newly arrived immigrants from Ukraine came (and this time none were patients of Tom Krop) and we hope to attract their ever increasing number settling in this area to join TUCA.


We thank Orysia for her hospitality and for the artistic tour of her house.  We also thank her for the very timely reading of excerpts from Taras Shevchenko's autobiographical notes and a moving English translation of his "zapovit"  (testament).

Next Meeting:

Our second annual (or is it third or fourth?) Ukrainian Picnic will hopefully take place on Sunday, July 16, from 12:00 noon, at the Big Bethel Park, the US Air Force recreation area in Hampton -- rain or shine.  Directions are on the last page of Newsletter.  This is the same place as last year's picnic, which everyone seemed to enjoy.  The "hopefully", above, is there since reservations for picnic areas cannot be made until June 16, and anything can happen. We will let you know, via telephone, if there are any last minute changes.


TUCA will provide hot dogs and burgers; please bring side dishes, salads, coolers with refreshments, frisbees, balls, etc.


Also bring your family, young and old; bring your Ukie friends, students and acquaintances.  If possible, we will play Ukrainian music and raffle Ukrainian blouses and artifacts.


We had a great turnout last year, so this year should be even better.  We even have some volunteer male cooks as promised, since Zina, Ingamaj and Lucy have declared a strike.

Immediate Activities:


OpSail 2000:


Batkivshchyna, the Ukrainian 27 meter yacht from Kyiv, has arrived in Norfolk on Tuesday, June 6th, in the afternoon after a very tough Trans-Atlantic voyage.  Its crossing was very slow due to non-cooperating winds so they came directly to Norfolk, bypassing Puerto Rico and Miami.  Upon arrival they were docked at the Nauticus, but were scheduled to be moved to the Waterside marina, or possibly elsewhere, prior to the OpSail 2000 parade of tall ships on June 16th.


TUCA is providing food, logistical support, transport, etc.  All members living in the immediate area, please donate some time to help them in any way you can.  The crew desperately needs support and any donation will be greatly appreciated.  They are in a foreign country and they need to feed 16 to 18 young hardworking guys, so don't come empty handed.


Olena and Olha Cehelska met the crew shortly after their arrival and report that they are a great bunch of young guys.  Olena, Mike, Olga and Andy were there Thursday night and report that hot southern fried chicken and cold beer went over very well.


Zina, Andy, Helene and Mary Cowling were there on Friday with arms full of grocery bags.  So far we have had a great response to Andy's e-mail requesting help in restocking the ship's empty pantry.  Both monetary contributions and bags of food are being promised by our membership.  We've even had a contribution from a local non-Ukrainian sailor and from friends as far away as Buffalo, NY.  A sincere thanks to all!


June 16th:


Friday, June 16th, at 2:00 PM, in Chesapeake, the sponsoring city for Batkivshchyna, the official welcoming ceremony by Mayor Ward and other city officials will take place at Great Bridge Locks dockside next to the yacht.  (Batkivshchyna will be docked here after the parade of tall ships.)


A traditional Ukrainian welcome of bread and salt on a ritual embroidered towel (rushnyk) will be presented by costumed children. A bandura program is also planned.  Come dressed in your Ukrainian embroidered shirts and blouses.


June 16th, 17th & 18th:

  
TUCA will have a Ukrainian Heritage Center tent for display of Ukrainian artifacts, embroidery and pysanky demonstrations near the yacht at Great Bridge Park in Chesapeake.  Your help is desperately needed to volunteer an hour or two to man this tent and keep an eye on things.  Please contact Olga or Olena.


June 17th & 18th:


Planned bandura performance on the dock next to the ship by Olga Cehelska from 12:00 to 4:00 PM.  There will also be a showing of Ukrainian videos on a screen in one of the tents and a pysanka writing demonstration.  The Batkivshchyna will also have a tent displaying paintings by the children of Ukraine and will be selling souvenirs from Ukraine.


June 18th:


On Sunday (father's day) at 11:00 AM there will be an ecumenical service at Norfolk Town Hall, followed by a parade of cadets and crews to Town Point Park.  We can march with the Ukrainian crew.  Wear your Ukrainian costumes!


The Oscar Smith High School in Chesapeake has adopted Batkivshchyna and is their official sponsor.  Olga will present a bandura performance as an introduction to Ukraine at the school.  She has also set up an exhibit of Ukrainian artifacts in the school.  We tried to have June 16th proclaimed as Ukrainian Day in Chesapeake, but were not  successful due to the presence of ships of other nations, however, come to Chesapeake during the entire OpSail 2000, the Batkivshchyna will be our gathering place for the whole weekend.

Humanitarian/Medical Aid Projects:


If there is a place in heaven for gluttons for work, reserve a spot for Mike Luciw.  To organize the logistics of setting up a 40 foot container, gathering the supplies (five trips to my house alone, thus far), gathering the customs forms, shipping information, coordination with members and with various humanitarian aid agencies, and just pure muscle power, never mind the innumerable phone calls, Mike has been a power house.  George and Karen Makowiec, new members from Yorktown, have been a great help, with George running all over Tidewater to pick up donations of clothing and other items, storing and packing and delivering same to Mike.  Of course, many thanks to all members, too numerous to mention, who looked through their closets for items to donate

On June 9th and 10th, in Norfolk and Richmond, we loaded this 40 foot container that will be transported directly to Sevastopil.  The medical supplies and equipment will be donated to the Ukrainian Navy which is in the process of establishing the first Ukrainian Naval Hospital.  Everything else will go to the children's Internat.  On behalf of those children we thank all of you who have expended so much time, effort and energy in making this shipment possible.  In liquidating the home of my parents (who have moved to Florida) Lieda herself packed over 85 boxes of supplies.  This has truly been a phenomenal accomplishment.  


There were close to 400 boxes of various sizes filled with clothes, shoes, school supplies, books, toys, medical equipment and supplies, etc., in addition to dental chairs, dental office cabinets, office equipment, and various other items.  If you think that loading all that into a huge metal container in 95 degree weather was not a back-breaking and sweat soaked job, just ask the group that was there. 

Cultural Events:

Due to the diligence, dedication and single-handed hard work of Olga Cehelska, TUCA had a big presence at the "World Bazaar" evening organized by the Virginia Beach Multicultural Alliance during the May 13th weekend.  Olga not only performed on stage with Lee Dydiw, but set-up the display tables, coordinated the participation of Anna Makhorkina as Miss Ukraine in the MAVA Miss International contest, but also taught 15 of her piano students Ukrainian dance and even sewed their costume skirts.


TUCA had almost two full tables at the banquet dinner on May 12th, with Frieda and extended family and friends taking a whole table.  We came dressed in our embroidered blouses to emphasize Ukraine's presence.  


Anna, as some of you know, is a newly graduated ODU student in the Masters program has been accepted into the Doctoral studies. She also achieved the status of an "Old Dominion Scholar".  We congratulate her on this achievement and thank her for representing Ukraine with such beauty and dignity.  Her speech and presentation were superb and we are all very, very proud of her.

New Members:


A very big "Pryvit" to our new members who have already taken part in our humanitarian drive.


Mary Cowling






Mary has recently visited orphanages in Ukraine and is presently hosting the two Ukrainian girls who were featured in the Daily Press stories.  One of the young ladies is receiving extensive surgery to correct early childhood injuries.


George and Karen Makowiec




To know them is to love them for their immediate rush into our humanitarian aid program and for selfless contribution of time, effort and goods to out drive to fill the 40 foot container.  George ran all over Tidewater collecting clothes from other donors and filled his pickup to the very top of the shell.  George has a company that provides technical support to NASA while Karen is in the medical field and obtained some much needed medical supplies for our container from her employer.


Anya Macklin






Alla Neboga-Elgin





Olga McNally






Don't have any detail on these three young ladies, but we are more than happy to see them and are excited that they have decided to join us.  TUCA is definitely growing!

Postscript:


In order to save time and get this Newsletter to our members as soon as possible to make them aware of the OpSail 2000 activities and schedules with regard to the arrival of Batkivshchyna, we have resisted the temptation to insert color photos of several of the past events.  We have also dispensed with the two column print format, which takes considerably longer to print.


We hope everyone will mark their calendars and make an appearance at our July 16th picnic.  Please make an effort to come.  Directions to the Big Bethel Park are enclosed.


The physical demands of the past several weeks and the hectic schedule of organizing, coordinating, telephoning, meeting, etc., have been pretty brutal on all who were involved in recent activities, but the results have been well worth it.  We need everyone to turn out and support TUCA activities.


See you all soon on deck of the Batkivshchyna and at the picnic.







Olena,  Your Prez.

Directions to Bethel Park

(Big Bethel Reservoir USAF Recreation Area)

for the

TUCA Family Picnic

From Norfolk, Virginia Beach, Chesapeake, Portsmouth and Points East:


Use I-64 West through Hampton Roads Bridge-Tunnel.  Get off at Exit 262-B, Magruder Blvd, NASA, Poquoson.  Proceed on Magruder Blvd for 2.8 miles to the fifth traffic light at intersection with Semple Farm Road.  Turn left on Semple Farm Rd and proceed for 2.1 miles to traffic light on Big Bethel Road.  Turn right on Big Bethel and then immediately left into park entrance. (Bethel Park on large green sign.)

From Yorktown, Gloucester, Urbanna, etc.:

Use Rte 17 South. After passing the Harwood Mill Reservoir dam on your right, take the Route 134 S Exit, Hampton, Langley AFB.  Continue on Rte 134 S for 2.5 miles, or to the fourth traffic light, to Big Bethel Road (Rte 600).  Turn right on Big Bethel Road.  

Go about 1.1 miles.  After driving through the Air Force family housing area, cross bridge over the Big Bethel Reservoir.  Entrance to Bethel Park is on right side almost immediately after crossing bridge.  There is a small cemetery and a Civil War battle marker just before the entrance behind a chain link fence.

From Williamsburg, Richmond and Points West:


Use I-64 East.  Get off at Exit 256-B, Victory Boulevard East, Poquoson.  Proceed on Victory Blvd for 1.8 miles (past Super K-Mart Center) to the fourth traffic light at Rte 134 South.  Turn right on Rte 134 S and proceed to Big Bethel Road.  Turn right on Big Bethel Road.  Then see second part of directions for Yorktown people, above.

Inside the Park:  Speed Limit is 5 MPH and kids are all over the place!  Do not park in the small parking lot at the entrance.  Continue past fishing boat check-out on your right, across a small bridge, watch the bumps, into the picnic pavilion area.  You'll have to find us, as do not know now which pavilion we will have on the 16th. Park in the large lot further down after you unload.  
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